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TRAFFORD BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

23 JANUARY 2013 
 

PRESENT  
 
The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor Mrs. P. Young), in the Chair. 
 
D. Butt 
D. Acton 
S. Adshead 
S. Anstee 
Dr. K.M. Barclay 
Mrs. Baugh 
Miss L. Blackburn 
R. Bowker 
C. Boyes 
Mrs. A. Bruer-Morris 
J. Brophy 
B Brotherton 
D. Bunting 
C. Candish 
R Chilton 
M. Colledge 
Mrs. L. Cooke 
M. Cordingley 
M. Cornes 
J. Coupe 

Mrs. P. Dixon 
A. Duffield 
Mrs. L. Evans 
T. Fishwick 
M. Freeman 
P. Gratrix 
J. Harding 
D. Higgins 
J. Holden 
M. Hyman 
C. Hynes 
D. Jarman 
P. Lally 
J. Lamb 
J. Lloyd 
E.H. Malik 
A. Mitchell 
P. Myers 
D. O'Sullivan 
I. Platt 

K. Procter 
D. Quayle 
J.R. Reilly 
Mrs. J. Reilly 
T. Ross 
B. Sharp 
B. Shaw 
J. Smith 
E.W. Stennett 
N. Taylor 
S. Taylor 
L. Walsh 
Mrs. V. Ward 
A. Western 
D. Western 
M. Whetton 
Mrs. J. Wilkinson 
A. Williams 
M. Young 
 

 
In  attendance 
 
Chief Executive Ms. T. Grant 
Corporate Director Children and Young People’s Service Mrs. D. Brownlee 
Corporate Director Environment Transport and Operations Mr. P. Molyneux 
Corporate Director Transformation and Resources Mrs. W. Marston 
Director of Finance Mr. I. Duncan 
Acting Director of Legal and Democratic Services Ms. J. Le Fevre 
Senior Director of Environment Mr. P. Harvey 
Democratic Services Manager Mr. P. Forrester 
Customer Development and Support Services Manager – 
 Revenues and Benefits 

Mr. C. Lamb 

Business Change Manager – Transformation Team Mr. S. Gannon 
Democratic Services Officer Mr. I. Cockill 

 
APOLOGIES 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors J. Bennett, B. Rigby and 
K. Weston 
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60. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on 
14 November 2012 and the Urgent Extraordinary Meeting of the Council held 
on 17 December 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the 
Chairman. 

 
61. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

  
(a)  Her Majesty the Queen’s New Year’s Honours 

 
The Mayor took the opportunity to recognise those who reside or have a close 
connection with Trafford who were named in Her Majesty the Queen's New Year 
Honours List, namely: 

 
Mrs. Caroline Shaw from Altrincham, Chief Executive of the Christie Hospital 
NHS Foundation Trust, awarded the citation of Commander of the Most 
Excellent Order of the British Empire (CBE) for services to the NHS; 
 
Neil Fachie, gold medalist in the Men's individual 1km time trial at the 2012 
Summer Paralympics in London and resident of Broadheath, awarded the 
citation of Member of the Most Excellent Order of the British Empire (MBE) for 
services to para-cycling; 
 
Ms. Ann Marjorie Johnson, Nurse Educator, Lecturer and Alzheimer's 
Campaigner from Altrincham, awarded an MBE for services to Healthcare. 
 
Andrew Philip Turner from Altrincham, Deputy Chairman of the Greater 
Manchester Area Conservative Group, awarded an MBE for political service 
and service to the community in Hale Barns; 
 
Mrs. Mary Christine Thomas from Altrincham awarded the citation of Medallist 
of the Order of the British Empire (BEM) for charitable services and to the 
community in Bowdon; and 
 
Mark Anthony Todd from Stretford, Accessibility Manager for the London 
Organising Committee of the Olympic and Paralympic Games (LOCOG), 
awarded the British Empire Medal for services to the London 2012 Olympic and 
Paralympic Games. 
 

The Mayor informed Members that she had written to convey the Council’s 
congratulations for their achievements. 
 
(b) Scrutiny Committee 
 
Councillor Shaw, Chairman of Scrutiny Committee provided an update on the 
activities of the Scrutiny Committee, advising that Budget Scrutiny was nearing 
completion with the Executive’s response to the Budget Scrutiny exercise being 
presented to Scrutiny Committee on 6 February 2013 by the Executive Member 
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for Finance. In addition, Scrutiny Members would be contributing to the Local 
Government Association’s Safeguarding Children Peer Review as the Review 
Team visit Trafford and the Scrutiny Topic Groups had commenced their reviews 
of Doorstep Crime and the Development of a Community Asset Framework.  

 

(c) Health Scrutiny Committee 
 
Councillor Lloyd, Chairman of Health Scrutiny Committee reported on the outcome 
of the Joint Health Scrutiny Committee with Manchester City Council and advised 
the Council of the resolution from the meeting held on 14 January 2013. Councillor 
Lloyd also informed Members of the progress of the Committee’s Topic Groups 
reviewing the Care of Elderly Residents in NHS Hospitals and the Outcomes and 
Impact of the Personalisation Programme, advising that they were now meeting 
monthly with Scrutiny Members conducting individual research work as part of 
their review. 
 

62. QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS 
  
The Mayor reported that four questions had been received under Procedure Rule 
10.2. 
 
[Note: Prior to their consideration, the time being 7.13 p.m., the Mayor indicated 
that Members asking and responding to a question would be limited to a maximum 
of two minutes.] 

 
(a) Councillor Freeman asked the following question for which he had given 

notice: 
 

"What is the Council’s policy on helping to meet the housing costs of 
disabled people?” 

 
Responding to the question, Councillor M. Young, Executive Member for Adult 
Social Services, informed Members of the Council’s approach advising of the 
various policies and the criteria used to access funding. 

 
Councillor Freeman asked as a supplementary question whether residents would 
be able to access the Disability Living Allowance should they be affected by the 
new Bedroom Tax. The Executive Member responded by indicating that 
consideration would be given as part of the proposed Council Tax Support 
Scheme.   
 
(b) Councillor D. Western asked the following question for which she had given 

notice: 
 

“What progress is being made on the localisation of the Social Fund in 
Trafford?”  
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Councillor Dr. Barclay, Executive Member for Community Health advised the 
Council of progress and of schemes being delivered in partnership with the 
Citizens Advice Bureau, Trafford Partnership and other agencies. 
 

 As a supplementary question Councillor D. Western sought clarity on Council help 
for victims of domestic violence that have to move out of the borough or have 
become resident and whether they would be able to access the Fund? In 
response, Councillor Dr. Barclay advised that everyone living in the borough would 
be free to access the Social Fund. 
 
(c)  Councillor Duffield asked the following question for which notice had been 

given: 
 
“An announcement last month suggested Trafford would receive 
approximately £1.4m from the New Homes Bonus. How many new homes 
will be built in Trafford as a result?”  

 
In response, Councillor Hyman, the Executive Member for Economic Growth and 
Prosperity, asserted that the funding had been top sliced from the National Grant 
pot for Local Government and therefore was not new money. Allowing for this, 
Councillor Hyman outlined the Council’s support for housing services in the 
borough, the action being taken with Trafford Housing Trust to secure funding 
from the available sources to deliver new homes and the Council’s investment in 
the Trafford Mortgage Scheme to help first-time buyers. 

 
Stating that spending on construction would help economic growth in Trafford, 
Councillor Duffield asked as a supplementary question whether an assessment 
had been made of reduced construction industry activity on the local economy. In 
response, Councillor Hyman referred to the action and schemes he had outlined 
and advised on Council strategies designed to increase local construction activity.  

 
(d)  Councillor Mrs. Brophy asked the following question for which she had given 

notice: 
 
“Vehicles parked on pavements can force people with pushchairs or children 
to walk in the road. Older people and those in wheelchairs can often feel 
worried about leaving their homes especially on bin collection day as they 
feel unsafe walking. What is Trafford Council doing to restrict or prohibit 
pavement parking on our streets and how much is Trafford Council is 
spending repairing pavements damaged by pavement parkers?” 

  
Councillor Mitchell, the Executive Member for Highways and Environment, advised 
that whilst the Council does not condone drivers parking on verges, enforcement 
action can only be taken where there are existing traffic regulation orders in place. 
Councillor Mitchell also advised on those aspects falling under the jurisdiction of 
the police and, indicating that the Council has the authority to introduce signage, 
pointed out the downsides. The Executive Member emphasised the numerous 
footway and re-surfacing schemes carried out each year and explained that, since 
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the source of the damage was not always easy to identify, the costs Councillor 
Brophy referred to were not available. 
 
Referring to recent legislation giving councils permission to use signs to indicate a 
local pavement parking ban, Councillor Brophy’s supplementary question 
concerned the Council’s intentions in light of the problems for pedestrians she had 
highlighted. Council Mitchell re-affirmed the Council’s position on this issue 
regards confusion and highlighted the prohibitive costs which did not necessarily 
result in the desired effect. 
 

63. POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER FOR GREATER MANCHESTER  
 
Greater Manchester’s new Police and Crime Commissioner, Tony Lloyd attended 
the meeting and informed Members of his approach to the job of reducing crime 
and delivering an effective and efficient police service within Trafford and the 
Greater Manchester area as a whole. Mr. Lloyd stated that partnership working 
was of the essence and that building and sustaining effective partnerships would 
be his primary aim. 
 
Mindful of the reduction of the numbers of police officers, Mr. Lloyd emphasised 
the significance of his monitoring role to ensure there was no material impact on 
the direction of crime. In relation, the Commissioner informed the Council that he 
had received assurances from the Chief Constable that new intelligent policing 
would maintain detection rates ensuring that the reduction of officers would not 
have an adverse impact. 
 
Members’ comments echoed the importance of partnership working and intelligent 
policing. Responding to specific points, Mr. Lloyd explained the rationale ensuring 
that resources should be targeted in the right areas rather than shared evenly 
across all authorities; acknowledged that he was looking at different start times for 
consultation meetings with the public, however, would ultimately be influenced by 
levels of turnout; and with regard to meaningful consultation on future changes, 
was confident on the success of the model, though in due course he would be 
judged on his monitoring of the force. 
 
Concluding the new Police and Crime Commissioner wanted to see crime 
continue to reduce in Trafford and with funding being an enduring issue, would 
use resources in the most intelligent way. 
 
The Mayor thanked Mr. Lloyd for his attendance and wished him every success in 
his role. 
 

64. REPORT ON SPECIAL URGENCY DECISIONS  
 
RESOLVED: That the Council notes that neither the Leader of the Council 
nor the Executive have taken decisions under special urgency provisions 
since the last report to Council on 19 September 2012. 
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65. PROPOSED CHANGES TO COUNCIL TAX AND COUNCIL TAX BENEFITS  
 
The Executive Member for Finance and the Director of Finance submitted a joint 
report summarising the outcomes of the consultation on the Council’s alternative 
Council Tax Support Scheme. As part of the Government’s welfare reform 
programme, the existing scheme would end and be replaced with a new local 
scheme from April 2013. 
 
The report, which outlined the views expressed by various groups and individuals 
during the consultation process, had been considered at the Executive meeting 
held on 21 January 2013, at which the Executive had recommended Proposal 1 to 
Council as the preferred scheme for Trafford’s own local arrangements. 
 

RESOLVED – 
 
(1) That the introduction of a local Council Tax Support Scheme, as outlined in 

proposal 1 and set out in appendix 6 to the report, be approved. 
 

(2) That the 100% empty property council tax exemption be removed and 
replaced with a 100% discount for one month, followed by the full charge. 
 

(3) That the second home council tax discount be removed. 
 

(4) That the above changes will be effective from 1 April 2013. 
 

66. URGENT ITEM OF BUSINESS - COUNCIL TAX - INTRODUCTION OF EMPTY 
PROPERTY PREMIUM  
 
(Note: The Mayor allowed consideration of the following matter as an item of 
urgent business following a referral from the Executive Meeting held on 
21 January 2013 with a recommendation for the Council Tax chargeable financial 
year commencing 1 April 2013.) 
 
The Executive Member for Economic Growth and Prosperity and the Director of 
Finance submitted a joint report proposing the introduction of an Empty Property 
Premium to supplement the existing Empty Homes Strategy. 
 

RESOLVED – 
 
(1) That from 1 April 2013 a council tax premium of 50% be applied for 

properties that have remained empty for more than two years. 
 

(2) That the Executive have the discretion to vary this premium if it deems 
appropriate to do so following the expected release of guidance from the 
Department of Communities and Local Government. 
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67. MOTIONS  
 
The Mayor informed Members that four Motions had been submitted in 
accordance with Procedure Rule 11. 
 
(a)  Motion submitted by the Conservative Group 

 
It was moved and seconded that: 

 
“Following the co-location of the CCTV Control Room to Stretford Police 
station in September 2011, Council staff have been instrumental in assisting 
Greater Manchester Police attain arrests, prevent anti-social behaviour and 
protect residents and police officers themselves. 
 
From December 2011, when the team were given access to the Police 
Airwaves and direct access to patrols, they have assisted, monitored, or 
created over 120 arrests. In addition they have also dealt with over 2000 
incidents relating either directly to calls from the police over airwaves or 
viewing requests for footage.  
 
Latest figures (December 2011 to November 2012) show that Trafford has 
48.9 crimes per 1,000 residents compared to a GM average of 70.3. Trafford 
has the lowest crime rates per resident within Greater Manchester. 
 
Indeed the Council recognises and applauds the significant achievement that 
has made in reducing Crime and Anti-Social Behaviour across the Borough 
over the past 4 years, culminating in Trafford becoming the safest place in 
Greater Manchester, as shown by the figures above. These achievements 
show that positive outcomes can be achieved through innovation, working in 
partnership and engaging with local people, whilst also providing exceptional 
value for money.” 

 
Following a debate on the matter, the Motion was agreed with the unanimous 
consent of the Council.  
 

RESOLVED: That following the co-location of the CCTV Control Room to 
Stretford Police station in September 2011, Council staff have been 
instrumental in assisting Greater Manchester Police attain arrests, prevent 
anti-social behaviour and protect residents and police officers themselves. 
 
From December 2011, when the team were given access to the Police 
Airwaves and direct access to patrols, they have assisted, monitored, or 
created over 120 arrests. In addition they have also dealt with over 2000 
incidents relating either directly to calls from the police over airwaves or 
viewing requests for footage.  
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Latest figures (December 2011 to November 2012) show that Trafford has 
48.9 crimes per 1,000 residents compared to a GM average of 70.3. Trafford 
has the lowest crime rates per resident within Greater Manchester. 
 
Indeed the Council recognises and applauds the significant achievement that 
has made in reducing Crime and Anti-Social Behaviour across the Borough 
over the past 4 years, culminating in Trafford becoming the safest place in 
Greater Manchester, as shown by the figures above. These achievements 
show that positive outcomes can be achieved through innovation, working in 
partnership and engaging with local people, whilst also providing exceptional 
value for money. 
 

(b) Motion submitted by the Conservative Group 
 

It was moved and seconded that:  
 

“Following the resolution (supported by all parties) at the Council meeting on 
14 November 2012, this Council is pleased to note that the Government has 
now accepted much of the case put by the ten Association of Greater 
Manchester Authorities (AGMA) for a fairer funding settlement for regional 
cities and urban areas outside of London. 
 
This Council now renews its call for fairness within AGMA given the scale of 
cuts proposed by the Labour controlled Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue 
Service (GMFRS) to our Fire Service here in Trafford (significantly more than 
for neighbouring Labour controlled councils). 
 
This Council remains concerned that the proposed loss of fire engines and 
fire crews in Trafford’s Fire Stations will have an adverse impact on 
emergency response times. The Council, therefore, calls upon GMFRS to 
change its proposals so that Trafford residents are treated fairly in 
comparison to those in other AGMA boroughs.” 

 
It was moved and seconded as an amendment that: 
 

“Following the resolution (supported by all parties) at the Council meeting on 
14 November 2012, this Council is pleased to note that the Government has 
now accepted much of the case put by the ten Association of Greater 
Manchester Authorities (AGMA) for a fairer settlement for regional cities and 
urban areas outside London. This goes some way to rectify the perverse 
situation whereby Greater Manchester received a 9.5% cut in government 
Grant in 2012/13 compared to six Shire Fire Authorities, including Cheshire 
and Essex, who received a 2% increase.  
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Nevertheless the Council remains disappointed the Government has 
announced a further 15% cut in Government Grant for the Greater 
Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority (GMFRA) over the next two years, 
which represents a total cut of Government Grant over the five year period of 
the Comprehensive Spending Review of nearly 30%. This level of cut will 
result in a further loss of 300 firefighters and further reductions of fire engines 
across the GMFRA. This will mean that other fire stations across Greater 
Manchester (where there are two pump stations) will need to stand down 
their second fire engines as Trafford were required to do last year.  

  
The further cuts in the front line service will be managed operationally 
through the GMFRA “Risk Management Model'', a Model which was 
supported unanimously by GMFRA Members across party lines, which has 
been applied to deliver the necessary cuts in Government funding. 
Remembering that already significant cuts have been taken with regard 
to ''back office savings '', reduction of 40% in Management, discontinuation 
of cooks on stations, loss of 100 firefighter posts, and four fire engines taken 
off the run. 

  
In light of the above this Council is deeply concerned, following the near 30% 
overall cut in Government Grant, that Greater Manchester Fire Service will 
have to further reduce the number of firefighters and fire engines, which will 
affect response times further, and reduce the ability to ensure safety of the 
public in Trafford and Greater Manchester. The Council therefore, calls on 
the Government to reduce the level of cut in Grant to a more reasonable 
level, which will help to reduce the risk exposed to Trafford and Greater 
Manchester Residents as a result of the Government Grant settlement 
announcement.”  

 
Following a debate on the matter, the amendment was put to the vote and 
declared lost. 
 
Further speeches were made in respect of the substantive Motion before it was 
put to the vote and declared carried. 

 
RESOLVED: That Following the resolution (supported by all parties) at the 
Council meeting on 14 November 2012, this Council is pleased to note that 
the Government has now accepted much of the case put by the ten 
Association of Greater Manchester Authorities (AGMA) for a fairer funding 
settlement for regional cities and urban areas outside of London. 
 
This Council now renews its call for fairness within AGMA given the scale of 
cuts proposed by the Labour controlled Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue 
Service (GMFRS) to our Fire Service here in Trafford (significantly more than 
for neighbouring Labour controlled councils). 
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This Council remains concerned that the proposed loss of fire engines and 
fire crews in Trafford’s Fire Stations will have an adverse impact on 
emergency response times. The Council, therefore, calls upon GMFRS to 
change its proposals so that Trafford residents are treated fairly in 
comparison to those in other AGMA boroughs. 

 
(c) Motion submitted by the Labour Group 
 
[Note: Cllr Adshead declared a personal interest in this item being an employee of 
Trafford General Hospital and remained in the meeting during consideration of the 
matter.] 
 
It was moved and seconded that: 
 

“This Council is very disappointed by the refusal of the Secretary of State for 
Health Jeremy Hunt to intervene personally and halt proposals to downgrade 
Accident and Emergency services at Trafford General Hospital. Trafford 
Council has been opposed to the plans from the outset; and it our strong 
view that any potential changes to services at Trafford General must not be 
considered in isolation given the wider review of hospital services across 
Greater Manchester, Healthier Together. We therefore condemn the decision 
of the Secretary of State in refusing to become directly involved to halt the 
proposals pending this regional review, and call upon him to reconsider his 
lack of involvement urgently in the best interests of Trafford residents.” 
 

It was moved and seconded as an amendment that: 
 

“This Council regrets the previous refusal of the Secretary of State for Health 
Jeremy Hunt to intervene personally and halt proposals to downgrade 
Accident and Emergency services at Trafford General Hospital. Trafford 
Council has been opposed to the plans from the outset and it is our strong 
view that any potential changes to services at Trafford General should not be 
considered in isolation given the wider review of hospital services across 
Greater Manchester, Healthier Together. We therefore ask the Secretary of 
State to consider the views put forward by the joint Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee, including its view that consideration of the Trafford proposals 
should be postponed so that they are reviewed in conjunction with the 
Healthier Together proposals and to urgently determine an outcome in the 
best interests of Trafford residents.” 

 
The mover of the Motion signified acceptance of the amendment, subject to a 
slight rewording of the process by which the Secretary of State would be asked to 
consider, by insertion of “the views of Trafford Borough Council who support” to 
the second sentence of the amendment. With this understanding and with the 
consent of the mover and seconder of the amendment, the amendment was 
agreed with the unanimous consent of the Council. 
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RESOLVED: That this Council regrets the previous refusal of the Secretary 
of State for Health Jeremy Hunt to intervene personally and halt proposals to 
downgrade Accident and Emergency services at Trafford General Hospital. 
Trafford Council has been opposed to the plans from the outset and it is our 
strong view that any potential changes to services at Trafford General should 
not be considered in isolation given the wider review of hospital services 
across Greater Manchester, Healthier Together. We therefore ask the 
Secretary of State to consider the views of Trafford Borough Council who 
support the views put forward by the joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 
including its view that consideration of the Trafford proposals should be 
postponed so that they are reviewed in conjunction with the Healthier 
Together proposals and to urgently determine an outcome in the best 
interests of Trafford residents. 

 
(d) Motion submitted by the Labour Group 

 
It was moved and seconded that: 
  

“We call on the Council to support, in principle, the Ethical Care Charter as 
set out below, and over the coming months to develop measures to 
implement the Charter. 
 
Ethical Care Charter for the Commissioning of Homecare Services  
 
Stage 1  
 
The starting point for commissioning of visits will be client need and not 
minutes or tasks. Workers will have the freedom to provide appropriate care 
and will be given time to talk to their clients. 
The time allocated to visits will match the needs of the clients. In general, 15-
minute visits will not be used as they undermine the dignity of the clients. 
Homecare workers will be paid for their travel time, their travel costs and 
other necessary expenses such as mobile phones. 
Visits will be scheduled so that homecare workers are not forced to rush their 
time with clients or leave their clients early to get to the next one on time. 
Those homecare workers who are eligible must be paid statutory sick pay. 
 
Stage 2  
 
Clients will be allocated the same homecare worker(s) wherever possible. 
Zero hour contracts will not be used in place of permanent contracts. 
Providers will have a clear and accountable procedure for following up staff 
concerns about their clients’ wellbeing. 
All homecare workers will be regularly trained to the necessary standard to 
provide a good service (at no cost to themselves and in work time). 
Homecare workers will be given the opportunity to regularly meet co-workers 
to share best practice and limit their isolation. 
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Stage 3  
 
All homecare workers will be paid at least the Living Wage. This is currently 
£7.45 an hour for the whole of the UK apart from London. For London it is 
£8.55 an hour. The Living Wage will be calculated again each subsequent 
November. If Council employed homecare workers paid above this rate are 
outsourced it should be on the basis that the provider is required, and is 
funded, to maintain these pay levels throughout the contract. 
All homecare workers will be covered by an occupational sick pay scheme to 
ensure that staff do not feel pressurised to work when they are ill in order to 
protect the welfare of their vulnerable clients.” 

 
It was moved and seconded as an amendment that: 

 
“We call upon the Council to support in principal, the Ethical Care Charter 
which relates to the quality of care we require from our providers of 
homecare.  These requirements, which are already in force, are summarised 
below: 

 
The service provided to each user is commissioned on the basis of an 
assessment of their need.  We do not tolerate call cramming. 
 

The time allocated to each individual is centered on the person and their 
Human Rights in relation to promoting dignity and respect in particular: 
 

• The Service provided must be sensitively oriented to the Person with Care 
Needs and reflect and promote the following fundamental values:  
 

• Privacy from unnecessary intrusion and the safeguarding of 
confidentiality. 

• Dignity & Respect for the intrinsic worth, dignity and individuality of the 
person and his/her racial and ethnic identity and cultural heritage. 

• Fulfillment in all aspects of life, including the opportunity to develop 
new skills and knowledge. 

• Choice & Control in the formation of Service delivery, Service Delivery 
Plans and any decisions affecting the Person with Care Needs way of 
life. 

• Information must be comprehensive, accurate, appropriate, accessible 
and responsive to individual People with Care Needs. 

• Rights of the Person with Care Needs are to be taken into 
consideration at all times and not to be infringed upon in any way. 

• Making a Positive Contribution 

• Improved Health and Wellbeing 

• Quality of Life 

• Freedom from Discrimination and Harassment 
 

• Service Users are supported in the way they prefer and require as identified 
within person centered care plans which maximizes their privacy, dignity, 
independence and control and underpinned by positive risk taking.   
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Commissioning is based on National Standards in relation to staff training, 
management and support to staff to ensure the Homecare workforce has the 
right skills for the job.  All Homecare workers are to be trained to a minimum 
of NVQ 2 in Care within 1 to 2 years of their appointment. 
 

Regular monitoring of all Homecare providers is undertaken by our 
Commissioners and Trafford’s Lay Advisors. 

 
We also call upon the Council to note that Trafford Council has been 
recognized nationally for its approach to commissioning Homecare by the 
Equality and Human Rights Commission National Inquiry in November 2012. 

 
[Note: Prior to the debate on the Motion, the time being 9.16 p.m., the Mayor 
indicated that speeches would now be limited to a maximum of two minutes per 
speaker.] 
 
Following the debate on the matter, the amendment was put to the vote and 
declared carried. 
 
The substantive Motion was subsequently agreed by the Council. 

 
RESOLVED: That we call upon the Council to support in principal, the Ethical 
Care Charter which relates to the quality of care we require from our 
providers of homecare.  These requirements, which are already in force, are 
summarised below: 

 
The service provided to each user is commissioned on the basis of an 
assessment of their need.  We do not tolerate call cramming. 
 

The time allocated to each individual is centered on the person and their 
Human Rights in relation to promoting dignity and respect in particular: 
 

• The Service provided must be sensitively oriented to the Person with Care 
Needs and reflect and promote the following fundamental values:  
 

• Privacy from unnecessary intrusion and the safeguarding of 
confidentiality. 

• Dignity & Respect for the intrinsic worth, dignity and individuality of the 
person and his/her racial and ethnic identity and cultural heritage. 

• Fulfillment in all aspects of life, including the opportunity to develop 
new skills and knowledge. 

• Choice & Control in the formation of Service delivery, Service Delivery 
Plans and any decisions affecting the Person with Care Needs way of 
life. 

• Information must be comprehensive, accurate, appropriate, accessible 
and responsive to individual People with Care Needs. 
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• Rights of the Person with Care Needs are to be taken into 
consideration at all times and not to be infringed upon in any way. 

• Making a Positive Contribution 

• Improved Health and Wellbeing 

• Quality of Life 

• Freedom from Discrimination and Harassment 
 

• Service Users are supported in the way they prefer and require as identified 
within person centered care plans which maximizes their privacy, dignity, 
independence and control and underpinned by positive risk taking.   
 

Commissioning is based on National Standards in relation to staff training, 
management and support to staff to ensure the Homecare workforce has the 
right skills for the job.  All Homecare workers are to be trained to a minimum 
of NVQ 2 in Care within 1 to 2 years of their appointment. 
 

Regular monitoring of all Homecare providers is undertaken by our 
Commissioners and Trafford’s Lay Advisors. 

 
We also call upon the Council to note that Trafford Council has been 
recognized nationally for its approach to commissioning Homecare by the 
Equality and Human Rights Commission National Inquiry in November 2012. 

 
The meeting commenced at 7.05 pm and finished at 9.28 pm 


